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WITNESSES

Ms Jenny Atta, Secretary,

Mr Chris Keating, Chief Executive Officer, Victorian School Building Authority,

Dr David Howes, Deputy Secretary, Schools and Regional Services,

Ms Kim Little, Deputy Secretary, Early Childhood Education,

Ms Lee Watts, Deputy Secretary, Higher Education and Skills,

Mr Anthony Bates, PSM, Deputy Secretary, Financial Policy and Information Services,

Mr lan Burrage, Acting Deputy Secretary, School Education Programs and Support,

Mr Stephen Gniel, Chief Executive Officer, Victorian Curriculum and Assessment Authority, and

Dr Simon Booth, Executive Director, Tertiary Education Policy and Performance, Department of Education
and Training.

The CHAIR: | declare open this hearing of the Public Accounts and Estimates Committee. | would like to
begin by acknowledging the traditional Aboriginal owners of the land on which we are meeting. We pay our
respects to them, their culture, their elders past, present and future and elders from other communities who may
be here today.

On behalf of the Parliament, the committee is conducting this Inquiry into the 201920 Financial and
Performance Outcomes. Its aim is to gauge what the government achieved in 2019-20 compared to what the
government planned to achieve.

We note that witnesses and members may remove their masks when speaking to the committee but must
replace them afterwards. All mobile telephones should now be turned to silent. We again note the apology of
the Member for Mordialloc, who is on paternity leave. His family had a new baby this week.

All evidence taken by this committee is protected by parliamentary privilege. Comments repeated outside this
hearing may not be protected by this privilege. Witnesses will be provided with a proof version of the transcript
to check. Verified transcripts, presentations and handouts will be placed on the committee’s website as soon as
possible.

We welcome the Department of Education and Training. We invite you, Secretary, to make a 10-minute
presentation, which will be followed by questions from the committee. Thank you.

Visual presentation.

Ms ATTA: Thank you, Chair, and the committee, for the opportunity to be here today. | am pleased to
present some of the highlights of the Department of Education and Training’s 201920 performance. The
Department of Education and Training provides services that have an impact on the lives of almost every
Victorian, and our vision is to give every Victorian the best learning and development experience, making our
state a smarter, fairer and more prosperous place. Across 201920 we have continued the delivery of high-
quality education and training to meet the challenges of a new decade, and it was a year of some significance.
In January 2020 we welcomed 1 million students to Victorian schools. We began implementing the landmark
three-year-old kindergarten program, and we saw record growth in TAFE enrolments, driven by the
introduction of the free TAFE initiative.

In 2019-20 departmental expenditure was $15.69 billion across the seven output groups for the department to
deliver these critical education and training services. The department is committed to delivering excellence and
equity in education right across our portfolios. In the early childhood portfolio, it was particularly pleasing to
see a 100 per cent participation rate for Aboriginal children in kindergarten in the year before school. Our
kindergartens continue to operate to extremely high standards, with 91 per cent of parents reporting that they
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were satisfied with the services their children attended and 91 per cent of services offering funded kindergarten
meeting or exceeding the national quality standards.

It was the year, as | mentioned—2020—that the department began to roll out the three-year-old kindergarten
program. As implementation of this reform got underway at the start of 2020, almost 600 three-year-olds in six
local government areas attended kindergarten for the first time. To support this decade-long rollout, the
department launched the new Building Blocks program to upgrade kindergartens across our state. We also
started to build our early childhood workforce, including the addition of two early childhood qualifications to
the free TAFE for priority courses list, and both courses were among the most popular in the first half of 2020.

Beginning with school education we continued to build and improve the state’s school infrastructure so it meets
the community’s needs. As the graph shows, more than 1.4 million students are projected to be enrolled in
Victorian schools by 2051, and we are building for this growth. Eleven new schools opened in 2020, and

266 school infrastructure projects were completed. If we look back to the 201617 outcomes, where we
reported we had completed 59 school infrastructure projects, we can see that the growth in investment and
delivery of improved infrastructure since that time is really noteworthy.

In schools we also continued to support the health and wellbeing of our students, including becoming the first
state in Australia to provide free sanitary pads and tampons in every government school. We also expanded the
highly successful school breakfast program to more than 750 schools and helped tens of thousands of students to
see a doctor through the GPs in schools program.

Improving the quality of teaching was another strong focus for the department over this period. We extended
the support and training provided for teachers at more than 800 schools through our professional learning
communities program. In addition, 292 primary teachers completed intensive training to become mathematics
and science specialists, and almost 6000 teachers and principals further developed their leadership skills at the
Bastow institute. Student performance in the national assessment program of literacy and numeracy remained
strong, with Victoria consistently in Australia’s top three performing jurisdictions. Since 2015 Victoria’s
performance in the top three NAPLAN bands has improved reading and numeracy across all year levels. There
were also increases in the proportion of students in the top two bands in every year level except year 9. Year 9
does continue to be a challenge for all jurisdictions in Australia, and certainly Victoria’s NAPLAN
performance has fluctuated in line with other states and territories. Nevertheless we are focused on working to
ensure secondary students can better engage with NAPLAN.

We are pleased to note that there is real strength in the performance of our primary schools. Victoria
outperformed other Australian jurisdictions, with our primary schools achieving the highest mean scores in the
country in seven out of 10 measures in 2019. This is up from 2018, when we led in four of the 10 measures.

In skills and training we saw the first full year of free TAFE, which saw a record growth in enrolments. It was
particularly pleasing to see significant growth in the number of women taking up training opportunities, as well
as Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islanders and people from regional Victoria. Free TAFE has given more
Victorians from different backgrounds access to the skills they need to find a pathway to rewarding work. The
free TAFE for priority courses are also giving Victorians direct connections to jobs working on government
priorities and major projects. Better TAFE facilities are also crucial to better training outcomes, and the 2019—
20 budget provided further investment to ensure that more TAFE facilities can be modernised. This included
beginning work on the Morwell Trade Skills Centre and the revitalisation of the Bendigo Kangan TAFE
campus.

As we know, at the beginning of 2020 Victorians experienced extraordinarily challenging bushfires, and the
department supported those affected communities in a range of ways, including getting our schools back up and
running as quickly as possible. Assistance for families included financial support for 489 children in
kindergarten and more than 3600 vouchers for school uniforms, books and devices. And 1125 students
benefited from grants to TAFEs in affected areas for student support, subsidised course fees and counselling for
staff and students.

The bushfires were quickly followed, of course, by the onset of the global coronavirus pandemic, creating a
range of challenges across the portfolios. In early childhood we provided a range of supports to kindergarten
services, and by the end of term 2 almost 96 per cent of funded kindergarten services were offering learning-
from-home programs. For schools, it was important as the situation worsened that we supported more than
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1 million students across 2200 schools to transition to remote and flexible learning. Our online learning-from-
home portal supported parents and carers with learning activities, while schools provided onsite supervision for
vulnerable children and children of essential workers. The risk of significant impact on the mental health and
wellbeing of students was also a key focus, and the rolling out of the vital mental health practitioners initiative
was an important step.

In the training and skills sector, services showed real innovation in meeting the challenges of the pandemic,
including the move to remote learning and the delivery of courses contributing directly to our response. Our
support package helped the sector deliver more online and remote learning and retain more staff. TAFE
supported students by providing laptops or hard-copy materials and conducting welfare checks on
disadvantaged students and international students. TAFEs also played a key role in helping Victorians who lost
their jobs to gain new skills.

In conclusion, Chair, | would like to acknowledge the hard work and dedication shown by teachers and
educators right across the education and training portfolios. I think 2020 has really highlighted the essential
work they do and the way it is valued by the community. | also want to acknowledge the sustained commitment
and effort of all staff across the department. Thank you.

The CHAIR: Thank you very much, and | will pass to the Deputy Chair, Mr Richard Riordan.

Mr RIORDAN: Thank you, Chair, and thank you, Ms Atta, for the presentation. I guess | too would like to
acknowledge your final sentiments there in terms of education—the huge family that it is—but also | would
like to add the students, parents and carers and all the others that got involved over particularly last year to hold
it all together for everybody. I think everyone is mindful of that contribution, so I too support those words. But
what | would like to go to first is one of the items you touched on towards the end there. | refer to pages 12 and
13 of the questionnaire regarding the mental health practitioners initiative. Areas where this was set to be
implemented during 2019-20 were across Bayside Peninsula, the Barwon region, Loddon Campaspe, North
Eastern Melbourne and Outer Gippsland. Can you tell us across these areas how many mental health
practitioners were employed during the 2020 school closures?

Ms ATTA: Thanks very much, Mr Riordan. Yes, it was incredibly important to get that initiative rolling out.
I might ask Dr Howes if he could talk to some of that detail.

Dr HOWES: Thank you, Secretary. Mental health was, as you have indicated, Mr Riordan, one of the key
points of focus for us during the pandemic and is now as we move to supporting students coming back out of
remote and flexible learning—and we are all conscious of the challenges that that represents. The mental health
initiative is a very important one. There are two components of that: mental health practitioners in secondary
schools, and we are also launching a pilot of mental health support for primary schools. Bayside Peninsula
during term 3 of 2019 saw 32 campuses funded and a total number of 28 578 students with 31 mental health
practitioners.

Mr RIORDAN: Sorry, 31?

Dr HOWES: Thirty-one for Bayside Peninsula in term 3 of 2019. In term 4 of 2019 in Barwon 21 campuses
were funded and 10 375 students were supported by 20 mental health practitioners. In term 1 of 2020 in
Loddon Campaspe 18 campuses were funded and 9873 students supported by 15 mental health practitioners. In
North Eastern Melbourne in term 1 of 2020, 39 campuses were supported, and 25 734 students were supported
by 38 mental health practitioners. In term 2 of 2020 in Outer Gippsland 10 campuses were supported and
2640 students were supported by five mental health practitioners. In Hume Moreland Area in term 3 of 2020,
19 campuses were supported with 10 000 students and 17 mental health practitioners.

Mr RIORDAN: Okay. Can you tell us what impact the ongoing school closures had on the logistics of the
rollout of this program?

Dr HOWES: It obviously presented challenges in that practitioners needed to move to remote delivery in
some cases, as did our SSS workforce. But as they were recruited they were able to pivot to that means of
delivering their services.

Mr RIORDAN: Did the department record as outcomes or was it reported how many online or remote
consultations were accessed by students, particularly secondary school students?
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Dr HOWES: | am not sure that we kept separate data on remote consultations.

Mr RIORDAN: Right. So for what ended up being a long time without people being able to sit one on one
for these types of services, is there an indication of how accessible those services were?

Dr HOWES: The feedback that we have got has been that the services were very, very positive. Of course
the mental health practitioners are providing direct support for students, but they also provide reactive support
for students who need counselling—but that is not their only role. Their other role is providing proactive
support, which includes support for staff as well as mental health programs run for the whole student cohort.
The response from principals—I can give you an example of one who indicated how appreciative they were of
this service because they had not been previously able to engage someone to do this kind of proactive work.
They had previously been limited just to providing reactive counselling, and this practitioner at the secondary
school developed a mental health plan for the school, ran staff wellbeing sessions, worked with the year-level
coordinators to build their understandings of the needs of adolescents and behaviour management and provided
professional learning for teachers on site, which means they have not had to—

Mr RIORDAN: So they are some examples of how the teachers were helped, but | am just trying to get a
sense of whether there is any quantifiable amount of young people that were assisted over what was a very
tough year?

Dr HOWES: Well, one of the points of data that | can provide to you is the support that is also being
provided by the GPs in schools program, which of course was established before the Mental Health
Practitioners. Over the period of time since that program has been established there have been
33 500 consultations and 40 per cent of those, or 13 400, have been for mental health issues. So the level of
support that is being provided—

Mr RIORDAN: But once again you are not able to quantify that over this lockdown period when the
schools were closed.

Ms ATTA: If | could, Mr Riordan, there are a few programs in this category. So we could have a look at if
we could provide that for you for the mental health initiatives that we rolled out—the work of the GPs in
schools program; the department’s partnership with Headspace is important here as well, an investment that
enables referral to direct, one-on-one counselling, which also took place via telephone and video in a remote
sense, where students could not access that in a one-on-one sense. We could see if we could.

Mr RIORDAN: Yes. If you could take that on notice and perhaps compile something, because | guess my
next question is: during the 2020 school closures, some of which were in this period, many mental health
support services saw calls from students jump dramatically. Data tells us that there was a 28 per cent spike in
calls for the phone counselling service Kids Helpline between March and July 2020 as compared to the same
period the year before, and a 19 per cent jump compared with the previous month. This continued to intensify
during the snap-down periods, which saw all our schools close. So what is being done? I mean, will something
be done to continue to provide increased mental health services in this space?

Ms ATTA: Yes. We are certainly acutely conscious of what an important issue it is for us. The interim
report of the royal commission really shone a spotlight on the level of need for children, young people,
adolescents, and so it is an incredibly important issue for our schools. Later in 2020, in August, there were
significant new announcements to expand our mental health services, so I could go to those, but certainly
expanding the Mental Health Practitioners program across further secondary schools and P-12 specialist
schools, and a further expansion of the primary schools pilots and further funding for mental health training for
schools. We had nearly $7 million to expand the Navigator program for disengaged students, another important
issue across 2020.

Mr RIORDAN: | am hearing lots of programs. It is getting back to: can we identify how many students we
have worked with? But | guess my next question speaks to that a little bit. On page 120 of the questionnaire, the
questionnaire indicates that the department has indicated an intention to evaluate the Mental Health
Practitioners program. When is that due, and what, and will that be public?

Ms ATTA: Certainly. So that evaluation has been commissioned, and | might just ask Dr Howes to give us a
sense of timing there. It is an evaluation that looks out across two or three years, | think.
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Dr HOWES: And we are looking at getting interim reports twice a year on the progress of the rollout of that
plan.

Mr RIORDAN: Have you had any reports done yet?
Dr HOWES: Not yet, no.
Mr RIORDAN: Okay. So it is running behind schedule?

Dr HOWES: No, because the program, as we said, is being rolled out at the moment. My information is that
the evaluation reports will come in four times each year in 2021 and 2022 (April, July, October and December).

Mr RIORDAN: Right. So we have been going for more than a year now, so does that mean if they are
coming in twice a year, we are going to expect one pretty shortly, or are you waiting for something?

Dr HOWES: No. | would expect one to be shortly.

Mr RIORDAN: And will that be a public document?

Dr HOWES: Initially that will come to the department.

Mr RIORDAN: Right. So we can ask about that at the next budget hearings, can we?

Ms ATTA: That is right. We expect we would have one of those reports in for the next reporting period.

Mr RIORDAN: Linking back to the earlier questioning on the surge in mental health issues, and | think that
has been widely acknowledged by the whole community and certainly reported extensively, if there has been
strong engagement with the program and related mental health and wellbeing services within schools, will this
create greater impetus to fast-track this program? You have indicated there is still more to be rolled out, so are
you looking to roll it out more quickly and can you just give us a sense of how much is left to roll out?

Dr HOWES: The program has been accelerated in response to two issues. One was the bushfires. The
support in outer Gippsland schools was brought forward and then the rollout has been brought forward for all
the other schools, so every secondary school will be receiving support at the end of that initial program.

Mr RIORDAN: So when is that initial program—what is left to roll out? I think we only listed—
Dr HOWES: A further 135 campuses across seven remaining areas by term 4, 2021

Mr RIORDAN: So the fact that we have probably gone through the most disrupted educational year in
Victorian history has not been able to—what would be stopping the department hitting the ground running
immediately for this?

Dr HOWES: We have accelerated, because it was due for 2022. So it has been accelerated, but of course we
want to make sure that we have got the workforce that is able to deliver that program, because it is about
finding the people who are equipped to deal with the particulars of adolescent mental health. We have been
very pleased at the way in which we have been able to support the schools that have come on stream so far. The
program has been brought forward, and schools have certainly welcomed that. But we do want to do the
program properly, rather than rush it.

Mr RIORDAN: Can you give us an example—I know in rural and regional areas like | represent, getting
any form of mental health practitioner for anybody is very, very difficult—of how you are supplying that
resource to our rural communities?

Dr HOWES: One of the reasons why we were confident in bringing the program forward was that—your
point is one that we had considered, and that had informed the original design of the program—schools have
shown they are able to recruit to that, including in the areas that | indicated to you that, as you know, include
regional Victoria. So while we do expect that there will continue to be challenges, that has not proved to be
insurmountable in recruiting people into those positions, which is something that we have been very pleased
about. The school that I cited earlier is one of the regional schools. They have said it has made a very, very
substantial difference to the support that they are able to offer both their students and their staff. We do not
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pretend that it will be all straightforward, but the indications are that schools have been able to so far
successfully recruit to those positions.

The CHAIR: And | would again remind the member it is financial/performance outcomes for 201920, not
an estimates hearing.

Mr RIORDAN: | appreciate that, Chair. Dr Howes wanted to give us more information, which we will take.
Just finally, on page 12 it says that there are briefings for principals in implementing areas delivered. We know
from the Victorian Auditor-General’s report Systems and Support for Principal Performance that a principal is
a critical leader in the school. The report also indicates that across Victoria many principals had said they felt
they were not receiving enough support. Considering this, how long do the briefings and support run for
principals, and can they be improved?

Dr HOWES: One of the things that emerged from the experience of the pandemic was a practice that we
intend to keep, which is to do more regular surveys of our principals. As we moved into that experience of
remote learning, which was obviously new for everyone, we were surveying our principals often on a weekly
basis to get their feedback on a range of things, so we are looking to continue that practice, probably not as
intensively. But certainly that proved to be a very productive mechanism for us to be able to identify the areas
in which principals were requesting additional support and to mobilise that, so their feedback will inform, as
will happen with every program, the way in which we roll that out in the coming months.

Mr RIORDAN: Referring to pages 18 and 90 of the questionnaire, kindergarten viability funding,
expenditure as of 30 June 2020 was $19.1 million to cover lost parent fees. How many kindergartens did this
funding support, and how many kindergartens would not have remained viable without this funding?

Ms ATTA: Thanks, Mr Riordan. I might ask Deputy Secretary Little if she could speak to that.

Ms LITTLE: Thank you very much for the question. So as was put in the Secretary’s presentation, during
term 2, during the period under inquiry, that initiative supported 700 sessional kindergarten services to cover
the income that would have been lost as a result of lost parent fees. To take one step back, in the context there
are about 1100 sessional kindergarten services in Victoria. A significant number of those kindergarten services
were excluded from the commonwealth’s JobKeeper initiative. What that meant was that they had a situation
where many parents were not paying their term 2 fees because perhaps they were considering that they would
not attend or perhaps they were experiencing their own financial issues, and some parents were considering
disenrolling as a result of those fees. So rather than have those 700 kindergartens that were not eligible for the
JobKeeper uplift and hence would have struggled to pay their main cost, which is their wages cost, because
they did not have access to the parent fees coming in the door, government made a decision that it would fund
that amount up to a certain amount in order to ensure that those sessional kindergartens were able to remain
viable and were able to continue to pay their staff. That was very welcomed by the sector at the time, and while
it is out of scope of the inquiry, it was also extended for the following two terms.

Mr RIORDAN: Okay. And, Chair, what is the time left on that? | think it is—
The CHAIR: Two.

Mr RIORDAN: We have still got time. Sorry, | thought it was gone.

The CHAIR: No, it has not gone—16 seconds.

Ms LITTLE: If I may, sorry, | will just add one more thing quickly which might be useful, which is that in
addition to that amount of money we also guaranteed the underlying per capita funding, which is the normal
funding. So even if children were not attending for a period or even if their families disenrolled for a period, we
guaranteed that underlying amount as well as that top-up.

Mr RIORDAN: And that was all in the $19.1 million?

Ms LITTLE: That was all included within the bucket of funding that was allocated at that time, yes.
Mr RIORDAN: Thank you.

The CHAIR: Thank you. Mr Gary Maas, MP.
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Mr MAAS: Thank you, Chair, and thank you everyone for your appearance before the committee this
afternoon. If | could take you to pages 14 and 87 of the questionnaire, 1 would like some commentary on the
funding that was provided to TAFESs, Learn Locals and AMES Australia, and with particular respect to viability
during the pandemic. So could the department please explain why this funding was necessary and what it was
used for?

Ms ATTA: Thanks, Mr Maas. The provider viability package to support TAFESs, Learn Locals and AMES
included funding to support those public and community providers: $192 million to lock in funding at expected
pre-COVID-19 levels through business continuity grants and $68.9 million in crisis support to assist Victoria’s
public providers with the transition to online and remote learning. | might ask Ms Wiatts if she could talk to a
little more of the detail of what that was able to achieve.

Ms WATTS: The primary reason for the additional funding was to ensure that there was continuity of
education, training and support services within and across both the TAFE institutes and equally our very
important community providers, our Learn Locals and the adult migrant and education service institute as well.
Providers were able, therefore, to focus specifically on teaching and training delivery to continue to teach
approximately 330 000 students per year to ensure continuity across that time. In addition to the business
continuity outcomes that were achieved through these grants, there were many strong community activities that
ensued.

For example, William Angliss college, which I am sure that we are all familiar with, in the city, provided food
packages and support to many international education students who had been displaced across this period of
time. That is just one example of how a TAFE college was able to continue its social support services but also
equally ensure that their hospitality training outcomes were able to continue to support community—and
international students in particular.

Mr MAAS: Terrific. Thank you very much. If | could move to online learning, there was $1.2 million which
was mentioned at page 87 of the questionnaire, which was put into TAFE transitioning to blended online and
remote delivery during COVID. What has that money been spent on specifically, and can you report any
outcomes from that?

Ms ATTA: Thanks, Mr Maas. Thirty-one courses were made available through that funding through the
Working for Victoria initiative, and many of these courses included supplementary literacy and numeracy
training. As of 11 January this year—or through the 2020 year—there were more than 14 000 course
enrolments. That online training included a range of priority areas in that context: healthcare, including
disability services, first aid and infection control; community services, through disability services, family
violence, safe work practices for direct care et cetera; and customer service, call centre and business support
food packaging and delivery—a whole range of priority areas right through to cleaning and sanitation, food
preparation, hygienic practices et cetera. Twelve free TAFE courses have also been made available online
through Working for Victoria, with eligible students able to begin studying those courses online. Courses are
focused in the areas of infrastructure and building, health, community services, business support and
education—and again, | might just see if the Deputy Secretary would like to add anything to that.

Ms WATTS: Thank you, Secretary. In addition to the comments that Secretary Atta has made, the impact
and the agility with which these courses were developed was only possible due to the injection of the additional
funds. My reason for commenting on that is that the standing up of these courses in March and April 2020 was
fast and needed to be to ensure that we were well placed in terms of our response in the training system to and
with the health crisis. So as Ms Atta has highlighted, many of these online courses were specifically chosen and
developed with the emerging health pandemic in mind—so, the focus on healthcare; on, for example, customer
service, where, as we will all remember, we were turning towards making sure that transport and logistics were
very well serviced, in warehousing, freight, road traffic et cetera—so that there was a very quick turnaround to
ensure that our workforces were able to be sufficiently skilled to meet those emerging needs in terms of
employment.

Mr MAAS: Thank you. Let us go to the next layer of the onion, if you like. | would like to know how
stakeholders responded to that funding that was provided to TAFES, Learn Locals and AMES.

Ms ATTA: Again, | think Deputy Secretary Watts might be best placed to talk to that.
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Ms WATTS: Thank you, Mr Maas. Obviously stakeholders responded very positively to and with the
ability to be able to continue supporting their student populations and their communities as well as their local
employers, all of course within the COVID-safe health arrangements that we all experienced. The primary
output from the particular COVID funding that TAFEs, AMES and some Learn Locals focused on was the
ability to have good-practice teaching online, to ensure that there were robust course materials that were able to
be streamed but equally as well that there were very strong face-to-face opportunities for students to
communicate with their lecturers and teaching staff.

That was an incredibly important outcome from this funding. In addition to that, the funds went to support,
particularly in the TAFE sector, community services. And within that—going to Mr Riordan’s questions in
terms of mental health support—there were significant funds that were devoted to mental health counselling
and equally financial support that were provided through these particular funds.

Mr MAAS: Thank you. | am just interested now in the monitoring of how those funds were disbursed.
Page 87 of the questionnaire states that the department is internally monitoring the TAFE and training sector
with regard to the COVID-19 response and viability plan. Again probably a question for you, Ms Watts: would
you be able to explain how this is monitored and share any deliverables so far?

Ms WATTS: Thank you. The monitoring across these three types of providers is primarily and deeply
focused, if | could say, on our TAFE providers being fully owned public providers within the state. What we
have put in place to do is monitor, for example, the numbers of teacher and student contacts to ensure that we
can determine students’ progress, both online as well as equally through face-to-face teaching, for when
students and particularly apprentices have been able to return to campus. In addition to that, we have been
making sure that we monitor the dedicated wellbeing officer phone calls to our teaching staff in TAFEs and in
our Learn Local sector. We have been looking to see and, most importantly, to track student progression across
this period of time, and | am pleased to be able to report to the committee that across the first half of 2020 we
have seen what we would state openly to be good retention rates and connectivity between our student
population and our TAFES and our Learn Locals.

Mr MAAS: Thank you very much. | might move to the topic of careers education. Of course our teachers
and educators are a key part of how we deliver curriculum in this state. | was just wondering if you could
explain and describe why the department is reforming career education in Victorian government schools.

Ms ATTA: Thanks, Mr Maas. It is an incredibly important area for us as we look at our secondary schools
in particular and we think about how they can be best fit for purpose for now and the future. And a critical issue
is engaging students with purpose around their education and assisting students and their parents, who are
significant influences understandably, to engage from an early stage of their secondary schooling in thinking
about options and pathways. There was a review back in 2017 that really found that we needed to reinvigorate
and reform our approach to careers education, and we have since rolled out a very important initiative to do
that. I might ask Dr Howes if he could speak to the detail of that.

Dr HOWES: | can speak to the detail, but just to come back as well and reflect on your question about why,
this is one of the things that will be different about education in the 2020s—that the world of work has changed
in ways that we could not have imagined 10 years ago. The Foundation for Young Australians put out a report
recently that indicated it was the source of that statistic that | think is widely used now, that our young people
will have 17 jobs on average over their lifetimes. So that means that some are going to be doing plenty more
than 17.

So this world of work is entirely different to the one that those of our generation grew up with. It is not a matter
anymore of only being skilled with the foundational skills that will equip you for work, crucial though they are,
but there is a whole new set of skills that are needed, that the Foundation for Young Australians described as
entrepreneurial skills and that is the capacity to navigate your way through what is colloquially known now as
the gig economy. You might have a job for three months or four months, but part of what you need to be doing
during that time is not just performing that job very well; it is identifying, ‘What are the capacities that I’'m
demonstrating? What are the skills that I’m demonstrating? What am I building that I can then build into my
portfolio to take to my next job’. So part of negotiating your way through this new world of work is thinking
ahead to ‘What do | need to think about next?’.



Thursday, 25 February 2021 Public Accounts and Estimates Committee 10

So we have fundamentally redesigned careers education in schools to reflect that new world of work, and | am
happy to take you through some of those initiatives.

Mr MAAS: Yes, sure, that would be great.

Dr HOWES: One of the other notable things that we know now is that our young people start forming their
sense of their aspirations early on in secondary school. This was one of the things that came out in the report
that | was privileged to chair in 2019 in rural and regional education. Our young people in rural and regional
Victoria in particular were forming their sense of what their future was very early in secondary school, so we
now have a program called My Career Exploration, which at years 7 and 8 starts helping students understand
their interests, strengths, and importantly, aspirations. It starts that dialogue with our students really as soon as
they are beginning secondary school.

One of the most successful innovations so far has been the year 9 program, My Career Insights. That includes
free access for every single year 9 student in Victorian government schools to the Morrisby career diagnostic
tool, which is an online, interactive tool. Again, reports from some of our teachers in rural and regional Victoria
described it as a light globe moment. One of the things that this tool does is that students complete a number of
questions. It is very thorough. It takes about 1 hour and 40 minutes, but then it will throw back to the students
possibilities of careers that they reported they had never thought of and never had the opportunity to consider
because of their location, and that is transforming the future orientation for a significant number of our young
people. Of course this applies to students in metropolitan Melbourne as much as it does to our rural and
regional students, but it has made a really big impact on our rural and regional students. One of the things we
are most pleased about, and again perhaps the experience of remote learning contributed to this because it is an
online tool, is that over 98 per cent of students completed that. So we are very, very pleased with that uptake,
and we are very pleased with the impact that it is having on our young people. We think these are the first steps
to the transformation of careers education that the new economy has demanded.

Mr MAAS: Thank you. And in terms of stakeholder engagement, how has the department worked with
community organisations, local industry and employers to implement the types of reforms you are speaking of?

Dr HOWES: It is a very good question, because that link between local employers in particular has been
critical. We have put a lot of energy and effort into building connections with local employers, because they are
critical people, as well as Learn Locals, and of course the universities, the TAFEs—their willingness to talk
with students, engage in those roadshows to indicate to students what the range of possibilities are.

I can give you an example, again from regional Victoria. In Wimmera South West we held a school industry
round table in June 2020, and indicated that one of the shortages industry there was facing was in the
engineering sector. So we have developed a program there of industry immersion and that industry immersion
is one of the things that again the Foundation for Young Australians identified as critical to helping accelerate
the movement of young people into the employment market. At the moment it is around half of under 25s that
are not in full-time employment, and the Foundation for Young Australians has identified two critical
components of career education that enable the acceleration of that, looking at young people who do make that
transition quicker.

One was entrepreneurship education, and one was programs of immersion, where students are really able to
experience both the realities but also the possibilities of the workplace, especially when their skills are going to
be in demand, as was the case with engineering in Wimmera South West. That is a terrific example of local
employers coming together, saying, ‘We’re not able to attract the students we need’, the schools being able to
work together and, with the students often not thinking that was a possible career path, that opening up. So
stakeholder engagement has been a real win-win—employers want it, it is fantastic for our students and it is
working very well.

Mr MAAS: Excellent. Great timing too. Thank you.
The CHAIR: Perfect timing. Thank you, Mr Maas. | will pass the call to Mr David Limbrick, MLC.

Mr LIMBRICK: Thank you, Chair, and thank you, Secretary and team, for appearing today. In the
presentation you talked about the number of mental health professionals—so 121 mental health professionals—
that went to secondary schools. | think something we have heard a bit about was potential mental health effects
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on children of learning from home. Was there any research conducted early on into what these sorts of long-
term harms to both mental health and educational outcomes might be?

Ms ATTA: Thanks, Mr Limbrick. Research I think is still emerging on that question. It has obviously been a
significant area of focus, certainly across the school community worldwide and for children and young people.
I am not aware of any research that is completed at this point, but Dr Howes may be.

Dr HOWES: No, | am not aware of research that has been completed yet either. | know there is clearly a lot
of interest internationally as other jurisdictions move into longer periods of remote learning than we had in
Victoria. But no, we have not had completed comprehensive research on that as yet.

Mr LIMBRICK: Thank you. So would it be correct to say that when this home learning started we did not
really know what the effects would be? We sort of knew that obviously there would be some problems—it is
intuitive—but we did not really have anything quantifiable to know what those harms might be.

Ms ATTA: As the onset of the pandemic emerged and we could see what was happening in other parts of
the world, in Asia and in Europe in particular at the time, and looking at scenarios that might come about where
onsite schooling was not able to be continued for any period, | guess there were two key risks that we were alert
to from very early in the piece. This really was across early childhood and schools in particular, around that risk
to the continuity of learning and the risk to health and wellbeing. So as we worked through how we might
operationalise any decisions that were taken of that nature, we were very focused from the word go really on
how we could mitigate those risks, which we certainly perceived to be very real. Dr Howes might add to that,
but also in relation to early childhood, Deputy Secretary Little might want to add to that.

Dr HOWES: Mr Limbrick, I think we were very aware—acutely aware—in part because mental health
issues and young people are not something that obviously was new with the pandemic. But we were acutely
aware of the possible increased effect, and that was one of the reasons, when we were asked for advice, as the
Secretary says, about how to operationalise the health directives, that we were very careful about ensuring that
vulnerable children were able to access onsite supervision. So there were a number of—

Mr LIMBRICK: Sorry to interrupt. Can | just clarify what you are saying there. So you were given
instructions to operationalise the health directives, as you say, and then you were looking at what the effects of
those might be. Is that correct?

Dr HOWES: I am saying when we were operationalising the directives that schools would as far as possible
move to remote and flexible learning, one of the categories that we maintained was the category of vulnerable
children, in addition to the children of essential workers, and the definition of vulnerable children for schools
were some formal categories of children in out-of-home care and so on, but the category was left open where
the school had identified the child as vulnerable, and that was to ensure that children whose mental health might
be particularly vulnerable because of their own individual circumstances or their social circumstances would be
able to continue to attend on site. So that was one of the settings that was put in place when we moved to
remote and flexible learning.

Mr LIMBRICK: Thank you. These concerns that you might have had with vulnerable children or people
with difficulties, is that something that all the health department requested advice on from the education
department before the directions were put in place?

Ms ATTA: Mr Limbrick, there was a close working relationship between DHHS at the time, their public
health teams and our officers at the department to talk through a range of issues. It was a fairly fast-moving set
of scenarios at the time, and | think throughout all of their work we were confident that they were conscious of
the balance of risks as they formulated their advice to government. We were able to talk with them around
considerations for children and students in early childhood and school education, but our focus in terms of
formal advice into the process, if you like, was very much focused on how to operationalise policy directives as
they were formed—how would we operationalise those for school settings, for instance, in a way that could
best mitigate those two key risks that | talked about earlier. Those actions, the number of forms, including the
increased investment for mental health and student engagement that flowed throughout the year, for instance, in
terms of the information and support that was made available to parents and families at home; the on-site
supervision of vulnerable children; the outreaching too and the checking in certainly with all children but with
the teachers and school leaders being alert to those most in need; and the transformation of our one-on-one
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health and wellbeing supports into telephone support or videoconferencing wherever we could. So that was
really the focus of those efforts, but we were able to work closely with DHHS on the way through all of that.

Mr LIMBRICK: Thank you. | suppose what | am getting at is when the health department and the public
health team came up with these directions, so prior to the directions actually being issued, one of the things that
we know from other inquiries is that they need to determine the proportionality of their response, so weighing
up the possible benefits versus the possible harms. | suppose what | am asking is what sort of evidence of
potential harms or thoughts on potential harms were fed into that process so that the health department could
balance or come up with that proportionality? Is that something that your department provides them with
evidence of, or they get it some other way?

Ms ATTA: | want to be careful about not speaking directly for them, but it was clear that they were very
alive to any evidence that was available from the context in other countries where the pandemic was more
advanced, and as | said, we worked closely with them to talk with them about potential impacts and risks and
how they might be mitigated if the directions took a particular approach. So public health formed their own
advice, obviously, for government, but there was a close working relationship and the opportunity to be talking
with them from an educational perspective.

Mr LIMBRICK: Thank you. And with regard to some of the outcomes, when | was going through the most
recent budget and the performance measures, one thing that struck me was that it looks like the targets for
2020-21 are still pretty good. We are expecting, I think, things to be back to normal and outcomes to be fairly
normal by the look of it. Is this a realistic thing, do we think, or are we going to see some sort of deterioration? |
know some things were cancelled for a certain reason, like NAPLAN, for example, but are we not expecting
any deterioration in educational outcomes?

The CHAIR: Sorry, Mr Limbrick. | would just remind you this is not an estimates hearing but financial and
performance outcomes for 2019-20.

Mr LIMBRICK: Of course, but these considerations must have happened at the start of the school closures,
which was in the period that we are looking at.

Ms ATTA: I mean, | would expect, Mr Limbrick, that we will be very interested to see a number of impacts
that might flow through, but the measures are the same. Mr Bates might correct me here, but | think there was a
whole-of-government direction to retain the same measures—not to adjust measures but to roll them over—for
the 2020-21 year because of the level of uncertainty about what we were looking at. For the November budget
and now setting up for the May budget, that truncated period of time, I think all performance measures have
essentially been rolled over.

Mr LIMBRICK: Thank you. | do not have any further questions.
The CHAIR: Thank you, Mr Limbrick, and I will pass the call to Mr Danny O’Brien, MP.

Mr D O’BRIEN: Thank you, Chair, and good afternoon, everybody. Could | just go back briefly to the
kindergarten viability funding that Mr Riordan was talking about earlier. So, as we said, there was
$19.1 million of viability funding. Was it continued beyond 30 June?

Ms ATTA: I will just ask Ms Little if she could confirm that.

Ms LITTLE: I am happy to speak to this, and | am very pleased you have asked the question, because it
gives me an opportunity to clarify the last part of the question from Mr Riordan.

Mr D O’BRIEN: Sure.

Ms LITTLE: Mr Riordan, | think you said to me at the end, ‘Was that all included in the $19 million?’, and
I had just been talking about the underlying normal funding that we provide. That underlying normal per capita
funding is not included in the $19 million. That is additional. The $19 million was focused on the issues that
arose specifically from COVID. So just to clarify that point.

So apologies, Mr O’Brien. In respect to your question, outside the scope of this but in term 3 and in term 4 the
supports that | was flagging earlier were continued for sessional kindergartens, for both their four-year-old
funded kindergarten programs and for their three-year-old unfunded kindergarten programs. There were
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differences in the regime there, but it was essentially supports to deal with the fact that parents were often in a
position where they were not attending, perhaps were not paying fees, and this was causing financial problems
for a variety of kinders.

Mr D O’BRIEN: So is that what is now the free kinder program, same thing, or different?

Ms LITTLE: There are differences in the design between the two, but fundamentally, from a parent’s point
of view rather than from the service’s point of view, what it does is take the burden off them around paying
fees. One of the key differences which I will highlight—without incurring the wrath of the Chair about scope—
is that the regime for free kinder in 2021 includes kindergarten programs in long day care settings. So last year
long day care settings were almost all eligible for the JobKeeper payments | was mentioning before. JobKeeper,
as you may know, is shortly to expire, and as part of the government’s announcement about how free kinder
would work in 2021, a decision was made that in addition to offering support to sessional kindergarten services
and their parents there would be a similar offer made to kindergarten programs in long day care settings.

I will just note that in Victoria about 30 per cent of children get their kindergarten in long day care settings—
their funded kindergarten.

Mr D O’BRIEN: Thirty per cent.
Ms LITTLE: Yes, roughly.

Mr D O’BRIEN: Righto. It was reported that about 9 per cent of sessional kinders would be financially
worse off if they signed up for free kinder. Do you know what that actually is in actual numbers of kinders?

Ms LITTLE: The positions of individual kindergartens are diverse and varied, so | cannot comment on
whether or not they would be worse off or better off. What | can do is give you the data about kindergartens
that have chosen to take up the free kinder offer—and in the long day care.

Mr D O’BRIEN: Do you have that with you?
Ms LITTLE: Yes, | absolutely have that with me.

Mr D O’BRIEN: That was what | was going to ask, if you could. I think you said there were 1100 sessional
kinders in Victoria?

Ms LITTLE: Noting that in 2021 the scheme is not just applicable to sessional kindergartens, it is
applicable to—

Mr D O’BRIEN: Right, it includes the long day care.

Ms LITTLE: There are about 2500 kindergarten providers in Victoria when you take into account the
sessionals and the long day care providers. In terms of the latest statistics that we have—noting that the free
kinder offer is still open, and so there are probably a couple of services that will still sign up—I am pleased to
say that 96.1 per cent of kindergarten-offering services have signed up to the free kinder offer, and of the
sessional community services, which are | think the ones that you were originally asking about, 98.9 per cent of
those have signed up. So only 1.1 per cent, which equates to 13 sessional kindergarten services, have not
chosen at this stage—mnoting that the door is still open—to sign up. Of the services who have not yet signed
up—so that 3.9 per cent overall—some of those are long day care services who are still mulling over whether
they want to do that. Some of them are high-fee private school services, and some of them are for-profit
sessional kindergartens—and then there are those 13 community services.

Mr D O’BRIEN: Just to clarify: the 96.1 that have signed up, that is 96.1 per cent of 25007

Ms LITTLE: That is right. And then of the sessional community kindergartens, which I think was your
interest initially, the sign-up rate is actually much higher—it is 98.9 per cent, as of now, if that is helpful.

Mr D O’BRIEN: Yes, that is.

Ms LITTLE: And of those kinders who have not signed up, they are obviously much higher-fee services, so
everywhere from double the median kinder fee all the way up—which is around $1800; there is a range slightly
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below and above that. So they are services that in the way that they have set themselves up with their
communities have made a decision that they are going to have fees that are on average about double that, all the
way up to services that are charging above $7000. So they are—

Mr D O’BRIEN: They are the ones that would be worse off if they signed up, presumably.
Ms LITTLE: The 13 services who have not signed up to date? Yes, they have made that decision. Yes.

Mr D O’BRIEN: Yes. Okay. Can | move on to higher education, Secretary? Page 84 of the questionnaire
indicates a $308 million Treasurer’s advance in 2019-20 that went towards TAFE’s training sector COVID-19
response and viability plan, and on page 91 there is a further $68.9 million of government funding to replace
lost revenue. | just want to get a sense of how that money was used by TAFEs. Was it mandated to them, was it
given to them for a particular purpose and was it focused on either increasing enrolments or covering for lost
enrolments?

Ms ATTA: Thanks, Mr O’Brien. | will ask the Deputy Secretary if she could respond.

Ms WATTS: Thank you, Mr O’Brien. The funds that were allocated to the TAFE system in particular for
this were to enable there to be the continuation of training and teaching services to ensure that our TAFE
teaching workforce, as well as all of the support workforces—

Mr D O’BRIEN: Sorry, could you maybe just bring the microphone a bit closer to you? It is a long way
down here—I will not ask you to pass the salt and pepper, but it is a bit hard to hear from a distance.

Ms WATTS: Sorry.
Mr D O’BRIEN: Sorry. So it was funding particularly for teachers?

Ms WATTS: Yes, to continue the teaching operations to ensure that there was sufficient asset maintenance
across the period of both terms 1 and 